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M E M O R A N D U M   

 

TO:   Senate Committee on Economic Development, Housing, and General Affairs 

FROM: Cameron Wood, Director of Unemployment Insurance, Vermont   

  Department of Labor 

DATE:  January 24, 2022 

SUBJECT: 2021 Unemployment Charge Relief Application Update 

 

Act 51 of 2021 authorized the Department to allow employers to apply for benefit charge relief for 

qualifying COVID-19 related separation reasons during the calendar year 2021, as outlined in Sec. 7 of 

Act 51.  

The application was published online in September 2021, and employers were able to submit applications 

through the end of October 2021. Employers received direct email notification that the application for 

charge relief was available online for them to complete. The Act also required the Department to notify 

claimants of their rights within the legislation. Claimants were sent an email outlining how they may 

notify the Department if they were laid off for a qualifying COVID-19 reason and were not offered their 

position back or rehired.  

 In total, there were 159 employer applications seeking charge relief (note: this does not translate to 

unique employees, applications could include multiple employees). There were 161 claimants who 

responded to the Department’s inquiry regarding the rehire provision of the Act.  

The Department has begun the application review process. First, the Department is working to conduct a 

crossmatch to determine if there are discrepancies between the claimants who reported information and 

the employers who requested charge relief. Next, the Department will begin making determinations on 

applications. At this time, the Department has not approved or denied any application.  

Any charges incurred or waived for calendar year 2021 will not impact an employer’s rate of contribution 

until the start of fiscal year 2023. The Department will issue all determinations no later than March 31, 

2022, to allow for employers to appeal decisions if appropriate. This timeline will ensure the Department 

is able to complete the necessary calculations to determine the employer’s tax rating for the following 

fiscal year.  

Copies of the email communication sent to claimants and employers are attached to this memo for 

reference. It is important to remember that all information submitted by employers and claimants may 

only be considered if the separation occurred prior to the end of the Governor’s State of Emergency. Any 

initial unemployment insurance application submitted by a claimant after that date will not qualify for 

charge relief.  
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Link to 2021 Employer Charge Relief page on the Department’s website: 

https://labor.vermont.gov/unemployment-insurance/2021-employer-charge-relief-due-covid-19  

  

https://labor.vermont.gov/unemployment-insurance/2021-employer-charge-relief-due-covid-19
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